WALKING IN THE OTHER DIRECTION
(Or How Chip Sharpe’s stories made it to WHITES ONLY)

----- Original Message -----
From: "Chip Sharpe" <chipsharpe@sbcglobal.net> 
Sent: Tue, December 1, 2009 13:59
Subject: segregation/integration in my youth

Dear Bernestine Singley,
            Your books and website make me think you’d appreciate this attached memoir of growing up “white” and White in Greensboro, NC.
Thank you for your work and for taking time to read this.
             - Chip Sharpe:    chipsharpe@sbcglobal.net               

-----Original Message-----
From: Bernestine Singley [mailto:talkback@bernestinesingley.com] 
Sent: Sunday, December 27, 2009 6:04 AM
To: Chip Sharpe
Subject: Re: segregation/integration in my youth
 Ok, Chip, 

Writer-to-writer, a confession: Whenever I see file attachments of someone's writings, my first reaction is, "Oh, God..." So, what a treat it was for me to read your beautifully rendered stories. Thank you.

Funny you should share them right now because in a few months, I'll be a visiting lecturer at Bennett College, so I loved seeing how Bennett is laced throughout your G'boro tales. I'll bet we could count on one hand (one finger?) the number of white guys whose writing calls out Bennett as a site of raised consciousness or in any other context!

BTW, John Seigenthaler, Sr. has a chapter in WHEN RACE BECOMES REAL called "Son of the South." Your piece reminds me of that. At one point as he looks back on the experiences he's recalling, he asks, "What was I thinking?!" 

You recount your experiences with great nuance and quite a bit of distance, detachment even. So, as much as I enjoyed reading about them, when I finished, I felt like there was a whole lot more you wanted--needed?--to say, but chose not to? Did you?

Have you shared "CG" with Mrs. Greenleaf, Henry, Clinnard, Michael, your parents, Gram Betty, the church folk or school administrators? Will you?

If you've published "Crowning Glories" some place where I can link to it on my website, let me know. I hope to keep updating (however sporadically) the Whites Only section and this would be a great addition. I'm not easily impressed by stuff written about race, so this is definitely me complimenting you.

Warm regards,
Bernestine

----- Original Message -----
From: "Chip Sharpe" <chipsharpe@sbcglobal.net> 
Sent: Fri, February 19, 2010 19:08
Subject: more thoughts RE: segregation/integration in my youth

Dear Bernestine Singley,
            I would be honored for you to place my story on your website.  The only place it has been “published” is in a booklet (OUR STORIES, OUR CREEDS) put together by a member of our Humboldt Unitarian Universalist Fellowship.  I do not have a website, but you may provide my name and edress on your website.

             I hope I can convey to you what an encouraging lift your December 27 email provided me.  [For the previous year and a half, I’d written no stories, only an occasional letter-to-the-editor.]  You expressed appreciation of my account and challenged me to examine what more there was that I wanted and needed to say.  I’ve been stirring those questions about as I’ve read WHEN RACE BECOMES REAL and can put names to some of what I want readers to feel and hear and see.

             I decided to write “Crowning Glories” in 2005 after a conversation with my close friend who spoke of wanting to write his beliefs, values, and world view for the benefit of his two children, who were then in high school.  I had been thinking of such a legacy for my grown children, but in a format of stories, rather than as expository sermons.  My hope was to conduct the reader to the experience as seen through my eyes, and thereby express my values without explicitly stating them.

             I want the reader to feel the perplexed shame that a nine-year-old white boy feels when asked by someone he loves to disrespect a playmate’s hair and hygiene.  I assume some can identify with the question that has dogged me now for 55 years: “What should I have done?  How could I have shown respect to Henry and my grandmother in the same action?”

             And I want to share the elation-out-of-profound-pain-and-sadness when I hear Michael’s affirmation, “You know, I like my hair.”  It may be too much to expect tears to also wash down my readers’ cheeks, but that is what I hope for, as we exult in one more magnificent rebellion against self-loathing.

             I struggle, whether writing a letter-to-the-editor, a story, or a mediation-training manual, to find a balance between over- and under-explaining.  When irony seems stark to me, I expect others to also sense it.  On the other hand, experience has shown me my folly in assuming others can, without sufficient detail, see what I see through my eyes.  However (on the third hand?), when writing a story, I hope to provide just the nuggets that will allow each reader to make this story their own.  [“Less is more”, comes to mind.  I fear honesty requires me to acknowledge: “Less is easier”, knowing I can be lazy.] 

            John Seigenthaler’s experience does very much remind me of Greensboro in my youth.  Many liked to think of our city as being urbane and progressive (thereby excusing the pleas for caution from the city powers.) 

            I hope that you are familiar with the TV series (early 1990s) “I’ll Fly Away”.  I treasure the video recordings that I made, and may seek to obtain the entire series.  Your writing has reminded me of it and of how I relished each episode for the privilege of being able to revisit that era, of being able to witness how white folk talked when there were no black folk around, how black folk talked when there were no white folk around, and how they were when “in mixed company.”

             You also encouraged me to share this story with many who people it.  My renewed effort to contact them is my #1 excuse for why I have taken so long to respond to you.  My interim report follows:

            Years ago, his brother Art told me Clinard was in D.C.   In 2005, I again tried to locate “Clinnard”, with no success. 

            I decided to try the internet again.  This time, my search showed me that Clinard Hinson was spelled with one n and was back in Greensboro, having developed “Vitale Life-Structured Water” (which he sells from 926 Stephens Street, a scant mile from Bennett College.)  I called him and apologized for misspelling his name.  While most of our phone time was Clinard’s explanation of his “amazing water”, we were both glad to reconnect.  He said to me, “We had good times back then, didn’t we?  Things are so separated, now.”

            Clinard’s observation shocks me.  It’s a truth that I don’t want to see and could not have believed would come to pass.

            I’ve emailed “Crowning Glories” to Clinard but have not heard back. I will contact him again.

 Others:

            I found Michael Robinson about twenty years ago in Inglewood CA, and Celest and I visited with him and his wife for an afternoon.  I have just left a message at his office and hope to be in touch with Michael again soon.

            Gram Betty died early on Christmas 1975.  She was 92 and had lived in her own house until her last two weeks.  I was already in California then.

            Dad died in 2006, Mother in 2008.  By 2004, each was living with a form of dementia (His was loud and troubled, hers sweet and gracious.).

            John Keen (the only other white boy in the CORE chapter) died of congenital heart weakness in 1988, survived by his widow and infant son.  I’ve just mailed another attempt to connect with Cameron Keen.

            I still visit Aiden French and his wife Jeanetta whenever I am in Greensboro.  They have read “Crowning Glories” and thanked me for sending it.

            I’ve still been unable to find Henry Greenleaf with an internet search.  (My attempt five years ago also revealed nothing.  Perhaps I’ll ask Clinard’s help.)

            Perhaps a dozen years ago, while in Greensboro, I called Jimmy Florence to suggest getting together for lunch.  We talked a bit on the phone, but I didn’t sense any eagerness to get together, so I let it go.  Jim Schlosser, reporter for Greensboro News&Record, on the 50th anniversary (9/4/2007; page A1) of that “integration” of Greensboro public schools, interviewed Brenda Florence, Jimmy’s younger sister, and Josephine Boyd Bradley.  From that article I learned that Gillespie Park School was the “first integrated elementary school in the southeastern United States”.   A 1957 photograph of Brenda, Jimmy, Harold Davis, and Russell and Elijah Herring is on A1; a photo of Klansmen with their flags is on A5.  I sent “Crowning Glories” to Jim Schlosser, requesting that he pass a copy on to Brenda Florence.  He said he would.

            I also sent a copy to Westminster Presbyterian (now in northwest Greensboro) and to First Presbyterian (still by Fisher Park on North Elm), but did not hear any response.

             There are many more experiences from that era that I could record:

1. Knocking on the “Janitor’s Closet” door at Gillespie when I was in 2nd or 3rd grade to see if Lesley, our “school maid”, was in there.  I would sometimes see her sitting there, to eat her lunch, in a room barely large enough for the tub and mops for which it was intended.  Her ebony face and hands shone, and her eyes smiled as she greeted me.  I can’t peg just what it was that first drew me to her, but I can remember often looking for her and listing her name with those of my teacher and principal for token gifts at Christmas and cards at Valentines.
2. Discovering at age 17 that the brothers who were mechanics for my Fiat 600 (only wheels I could afford with my paper route) were both Klan members, I asked what they thought about the inevitability of black and white kids being in classrooms together. Mac said, “I don’t care.  That don’t bother nothin’.”  When I asked how he’d feel if a black family moved in next door to him, he replied, “Aw, I git along fine with them.”  After some more probing, it appeared that either they were bullshitting me or they were in the Klan because they enjoyed the CB radio chatter reporting on the marches and sit-ins.  It appeared they had joined the Klan, with little concern about the hate and violence, as a social group, the way someone on the north side of Greensboro might join the Elks or Kiwanis.

3. When I would initiate discussions with other whites, either by asking questions or just by wearing a “FREEDOM NOW” button, I would usually hear, “ I wooden mind (integration of a public accommodation, school, or neighborhood), but I coulden let my (neighbors, friends, co-workers) know how I feel.  They wooden understand.”  At first awed by the frequency of this, I came to appreciate it as an opening to challenge the speaker show a little gumption and find out how others actually felt.
4. I also learned that the common opening, “I’m not racist…” should always prepare me to hear one more revelation of the speaker’s racial prejudice.  [Every one of us who grew up there has racial prejudgments, as well as the “n-word” floating around in our brains.  Most whites from that era didn’t even know Brazil nuts by their right name. Boys sharing a soda would say, “Hey, don’t n-----lip that bottle!”  A bicycle with tassels, bells, and reflectors was called “n------- up”.  Now, I cringe when I hear, read, write, or think that word, but then, it just rolled off children’s tongues.]
             There are also second-hand stories worth remembering and telling:

1. Suze, just a couple years older than I, had been uptown with her mother.  At age six, she was learning to read and pleased with her ability.  As they walked through Woolworth’s Dept Store (yes, the one now famous for the sit-ins and home of the new International Civil Rights Center & Museum), Suze tried to pull her mother to the water fountain marked “Colored”.  Self-consciously, Marguerite said, “No, Susan, come along.”  Suze insisted, “But Momma, I want to see what the colored water looks like!”
2. The above innocence contrasts deeply with the description I heard of someone’s very proper and genteel mother, who “graciously” provided a glass of water at the request of the “nigra” workman who was laboring in her back yard.  After he had emptied the glass, she then brought it back into the kitchen, put it in the trash, and smashed it so that no one in her family would have to drink from it.
3. The above idiocy reminds me of numerous white children who were cared for, even nursed by lactating black women, yet taught by their parents that black people were “too dirty” to be associated with by “good” people.
             Thank you, Bernestine, for your website, your writings, and for encouraging me to put some more thoughts into words.  And thank you for reading what I have written.

             I attach another “Crowning Glories”, with Clinard’s name now spelled correctly.

 [One more recommendation that came to me as I read through the “Whites Only” section:

If you haven’t viewed “The Jerk” and have time, share the experience of Nathan (Steve Martin) when he, “born a poor black child,” is told (at about age 25?) that he was adopted.  Nathan, shocked and near tears, loudly whines, “You mean I’m going to stay this color?”]

 With sincere appreciation,

Chip Sharpe
    chipsharpe@sbcglobal.net            

From: Bernestine Singley [mailto:talkback@bernestinesingley.com] 
Sent: Saturday, February 20, 2010 
To: Chip Sharpe
Subject: Walking in the Other Direction
Hi, Chip.

If your timing keeps being this precise, I'm gonna get paranoid. 

I just got back from my Bennett trip Wed. night, so, I'm still savoring my Bennett moments. It was a great trip. I had not realized I'd end up being present at such a historic moment--the launch of the Int'l Civil Rights Museum. Nor did I know I'd be there in time for a series of historic snowfalls. 

I'm hopeful and inspired the way I am whenever I spend time around thoughtful, smart, politically progressive young people. They reaffirm my conviction that our future in their hands is the right place for it to be; that my job is to figure out how I can encourage and support them as they take us forward.

I have no doubt that our stories, shared the way you're sharing them, are a critical piece of that encouragement and support.

To that end, I'm attaching the document I just created of our emails and “Crowning Glories.” This is what I’ll publish on my website if you agree. 

It's important to show how conversations like these actually evolve. So, I prefer to publish my conversations as close to original as possible. That makes many people uncomfortable because we've all been trained to manicure our images, certainly our public image.

Still, I believe it's important and extremely informative for people to see unfiltered conversations because there's so little opportunity for that these anywhere these days. So, I consider my willingness to share in that way a real gift.

Clearly, you have the same gift. Everything you wrote about what you've done since we last corresponded is evidence of that: the thinking, the writing, the follow-up. 

Beyond amazing, which it most certainly is, it's also uplifting--that word again--for me. 

The good I think it serves for a much larger audience, though, is you demonstrate how my generation of whites can complete their own personal unfinished business from the civil rights era. Again, your timing is perfect because what you've done turns out to be a wonderful response to a story I've heard way too often that ended very differently than yours. Here’s an example of what I mean.

Thursday night, less than 24 hours after my long road trip, I was on Skype, doing a 90-minute discussion of WHEN RACE BECOMES REAL with a book club out west. The participants were all Anglo except for a Latina. After answering many questions with my typically long-winded answers, I asked if anyone in the room had any stories to share about their personal racial experiences. 

One of the Anglo women in the room spoke of how black students at her Southern college "stopped speaking" to her in 1968 when Dr. King was assassinated. She felt it was unfair of them to treat her like that and said that it still made her sad. Even if she hadn’t volunteered that, I could hear the grief in her voice.

I asked her what she had done to try to break the impasse either back then or later on. She said she had done nothing because she "didn't know what to do, didn't know where to start." I felt myself growing angry. I can’t tell you how tired I am of listening to 40 years of this cop out. My reflexive reaction as soon as I hear it is, “White whining.” Resisting the urge to be verbally lacerating, I switched from anger to a suggestion.

I told her it was never too late for her to try again. Then, I shared my own story about terminating a relationship with my white college roommate the night Dr. King was murdered. And I told her how I spontaneously revived a friendship with my roommate 33 years later. 

I challenged the book club member to track down some of the black folks she felt had shut down on her 41 years ago, to see if she could have a conversation with them now. I have no idea if she will. 

Prof. Lisa Dodson speaks directly to this point of white folks wimping out (my term, not hers) in her chapter in WHEN RACE BECOMES REAL, "On Acting White: Mother-Daughter Talk," which she co-authored with her 19-year old daughter.

Dodson wrote, "If you are white in America, you have the option of retreating from dealing directly with racism, and it is one I have taken often." (p.74) I mentioned that chapter to the book club member who, ironically, was already familiar with it. 

What you’ve done with “Crowning Glories” is not retreat. You recognized the value of your experiences as part of a legacy valuable enough to share with your children. In doing so, you’ve demonstrated the truth of the adage that where there’s a will, there’s a way. 

What you’ve done is certainly one way anyone from the 60s can take another shot at passing on the lessons learned from that fervor we once had for fighting for equality and justice for all. Being courageous enough to turn y

If you're white and the subject is racism, it takes unusual courage and effort to turn yourself in the other direction--i.e., to deal directly with racism. You have to be committed and determined to keep walking in the other direction.

Thank you, Chip, for walking in the other direction over these past few months. I believe by sharing your journey, you will show others at least one way to do what they've convinced themselves cannot be done.

So, please take a look at the attached document and let me know if you're okay with having me post it exactly as it is.

Warm regards,
Bernestine

PS - This is a writer's insight that nailed something I've been struggling with for a while. I didn't even know what my struggle was until I saw it articulated so clearly in these words. So, thank you for this:

I struggle, whether writing a letter-to-the-editor, a story, or a mediation-training manual, to find a balance between over- and under-explaining.  When irony seems stark to me, I expect others to also sense it.  On the other hand, experience has shown me my folly in assuming others can, without sufficient detail, see what I see through my eyes.  However (on the third hand?), when writing a story, I hope to provide just the nuggets that will allow each reader to make this story their own.  [“Less is more”, comes to mind.  I fear honesty requires me to acknowledge: “Less is easier”, knowing I can be lazy.] 
 
